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NSW now on par with Victoria  
the reforms that are going on now.ô 
 Another major factor in NSWôs ócatch-upô is, 
he said, that the NSW Government is now tack-
ling its roads and transport infrastructure issues. 
óYou now have a NSW Government that believes 
infrastructure is a prime driver of the economy. 
So itôs an opportune time for local government to 

be putting its case forward 
and thankfully, money is 
being put on the table by 
the Government. 
 óLocal government 
now needs to deliver the 
outcomes. In local govern-
ment, we need to  align our 
thinking with the economic 
productivity and social eq-
uity outcomes the Govern-
ment is pursuing.  
 óWe also need to 
state our case clearly to 
influence policy directions 
using the knowledge held 
collectively by local govern-
ment. The better we do 

that, the greater our chances of getting the right 
programs for our communities, particularly in re-
gional areas.ô 
 He said with 85% of NSW roads under their 
control, and with a huge infrastructure gap, coun-
cils simply donôt have the resources to fix them 
 óThe Minister has done an excellent job in 
recognising that if councils are going to assist in 
delivering the economic outcomes the NSW Gov-
ernment wants, particularly around First Mile is-
sues, the Government has to play a role in that, 
especially a money role. A lot is going on at a 
high level to assist with that.ô 
 Mr Sharpe said the Federal Government 
also increased its spending on transport infra-
structure at the local level, such as the extra 

N SW delegates at SEATS meetings used to 
look with some envy at the close relationship 

evident between the Victorian Government and 
Victorian local government.  
 óIn NSW I think we now equal that,ô said 
President of the NSW Institute of Public Works 
Engineering Australia (IPWEA*) Warren Sharpe 
and former SEATS commit-
tee member who attended 
the last meeting. 
 Mr Sharpe attributes 
this to several factors. óOne 
is the very strong partner-
ship that now exists be-
tween the IPWEA and local 
government in NSW 
through the NSW Roads & 
Transport Directorate, es-
tablished in 2004.  
 óIt brings local govern-
ment together at the NSW 
Roads Congress each year 
to look at current transport 
issues; this year in the con-
text of NSW Governmentôs 
Fit for Future and local government reform.ô Key-
note speakers included NSW Minister for Roads 
Freight and Marine Duncan Gay and Parliamen-
tary Secretary for Transport John Sidoti. 
 Mr Sharpe said another factor is that local 
councils in NSW now have much stronger man-
agement of infrastructure assets.  
 óThat wasnôt the case back in 2006 when a 
state-wide study showed councils generally had a 
low take-up of formal asset management plans of 
transport infrastructure. IPWEA then took a very 
strong lead to provide technical tools and training 
packages to local government.  
 óCouncils took these on board. When we do 
benchmarking surveys now, we see much better 
data sets and stronger long term infrastructure 
management. Those things have shaped some of 

IPWEA President and Eurobodallaôs Director of Infra-
structure Services Warren Sharpe OAM, right, with 
NSW Minister for Transport and Infrastructure and 
local MP Andrew Constance, left, and Eurobodalla 
Councilors Brown (Mayor), Brice and Burnside. 
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G HDôs team did a wonderful job organ-
ising and hosting our 
meeting in Canberra in 
May. We were treated to 
some interesting presen-
tations, valuable updates 
from our many delegates, 
and everyone enjoyed the 
fascinating tour of the 
ACTôs two major infrastructure projects ð the 
Cotter Dam enlargement and Majura Parkway. 
Everyone was obviously very impressed with 
the tour because discussion about the projects 
continued well into the evening. 
 We welcome recent announcements by 
the Federal Government to provide substantial 
extra funds for Roads to Recovery and its ongo-
ing investment in improving transport infrastruc-
ture across the country, particularly in regional 
areas. It shows its commitment to helping local 
government cope with the huge task of main-
taining and upgrading our local roads.   
 At the August meeting, we celebrate 20 
years since SEATS was established. It was a 
bold and far reaching initiative to advocate re-
gional projects across shire and State borders 
on behalf of our members. We have enjoyed 
substantial success since that time. 
  Itôs an opportune time to now review 
SEATSô role into the future and how we can 
best operate to achieve the improvements in 
transport infrastructure our region so badly 
needs and deserves. We need members to put 
forward new ideas and priority projects that will 
bring economic benefits to the region as well as 
to a particular shire. There was considerable 
discussion along these lines at the Canberra 
meeting and the executive will be encouraging 
further discussion next month. 
 I look forward to catching up with many of 
you at our AGM next month in Warragul, hosted 
by Baw Baw Shire Council. 
 

Target value-for-money projects 

      Cr Jeanette Harding 
Chairman 

SEATS Chairman speaks... 

Long term asset management key 
 

T he need for good long term asset manage-
ment was a recurring theme at the last 

SEATS meeting.  
 So the technical presentation by GHDôs 
Global Service Line Manager Farshad Ibrahimi 
on óAsset Productivity for Infrastructure Businessô 
was particularly timely.  
 It is available on SEATS website. 

$1.105b over two years for Roads to Recovery, 
but long term sustainability remains an issue. 
 óWe should be very happy with funding now 
coming from State and Federal Governments,ô he 
said. óIn NSW we now have much better data to 
inform a proper debate around the state and na-
tional infrastructure funding framework.ô 
 SEATS was mentioned at the Roads Con-
gress as a key organisation advocating regional 
projects across council borders, a key considera-
tion by NSW and Australian Governments for pro-
ject funding. SEATS EO John Duscher attended 
the Congress. SEATS considers the Congress 
Communiqué at its August meeting.  
*IPWEA is an association of professionals and organisations 
involved in public works engineering and services. 

A  talk on Infrastructure Investment at SEATSô last meeting set many delegates thinking about 
future infrastructure projects and their funding. 
 óThe Australian Governmentôs current Infra-
structure Investment Program is the largest invest-
ment in infrastructure in the Commonwealthôs his-
tory, with over $50 billion committed,ô said Andrew 
Jaggers, Executive Director of Australian Depart-
ment of Infrastructure and Regional Developmentôs 
Infrastructure Investment Division. 
 óYet even with an investment of this magni-
tude, funding Australiaôs future infrastructure needs 
remains a challenge.ô 
 He reminded delegates that all levels of gov-
ernment are facing tight fiscal constraints. óThatôs 
why the Australian Government targets its limited 
investment funds towards projects that will best 
drive economic development in our regions and ur-
ban centres,ô he said.  
 óOur advice is to identify and target lower-cost 
investments that deliver outsized returns.ô  
 He said we need to get three key policy areas  
right in infrastructure investment: 
1. Ensure our planning and project selection 

processes are consistent and evidence based 
2. Control costs and ensure we are delivering 

value for taxpayersô money 
3. Identify how we can best encourage private 

sector investment, so we can better leverage 
government spending and provide more infra-
structure at a lower cost to the taxpayer. 

 He noted the Governmentôs recent announce-
ment of 51 projects ($212m) across Australia ap-
proved under Round One of the National Stronger 
Regions Fund, as well as the additional $350m for 
Roads to Recovery in 2015-16. In SEATSô region, 
he also mentioned an extra $70m  for the duplica-
tion of the Princes Highway East between Traralgon 
and Sale, a SEATS priority project. 

Speaker Andrew Jaggers 
and Cr Jeanette Harding 
at the Canberra  meeting  
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S EATS delegates were in-
trigued, even excited, by 

the ACT Governmentôs plans to 
construct a light rail network in 
Canberra, as outlined by Capital 
Metroôs Duncan Edghill. 
 óThis is a long term invest-
ment that will play a vital role in 
ensuring Canberraôs future as a 
vibrant, sustainable and livable 
city,ô he said. 
 Capital Metroôs initial pro-
ject is a 12km line from Can-
berraôs northern suburb Gun-
gahlin along Northbourne Ave to 
Civic in Canberraôs CBD.  
 The cost is an estimated 
$783m (with contingencies). 
 It would be delivered as a 
public-private partnership where 
a private consortium would bear 
the upfront construction and op-
erating costs. Construction is 
expected to begin next year.  

N SW Transport through 
Roads and Maritime Ser-

vices (RMS) is developing a 
Corridor Strategy for manag-
ing every State road well into 
the future in a more consistent 
and well planned way. 
 óItôs a new robust plan-
ning framework that will inte-
grate the needs of all road us-
ers to maximise benefits to 
them  into the future,ô said 
RMSô David Wilson at the last 
SEATS meeting. 
 óItôs been described as a 
forensic approach, where we 
look at the current condition of 
each road corridor, the traffic 
itôs currently carrying, and 
what we need to do to bring 
the road up to the condition 
required for the next 20 years. 
  óCorridor strategies 
make planning and investment 
decisions more transparent to 
the community, councils and 
government agencies. They 

ACT Government backs Light Rail 

NSW Road Corridor Strategies 

An artistôs impression of the ACT Capital Metro Light Rail on Northbourne 
Avenue. Courtesy Capital Metro. 

 Mr Edghill told delegates 
Canberra now had one of the 
highest rates of car depend-
ency in Australia, the result of 

10 years of óroad-centricô 
growth.  
 óCapital Metro redresses 
this imbalance,ô he said.  
 óIt will provide new trans-
port options, link with the growth 
in Canberraôs northern suburbs, 
ease traffic congestion, and as-
s is t  in  revi ta l is ing the 
Northbourne Avenue corridor, 
Canberraôs main entrance.ô 
 He spoke of the major 
challenges that Canberra Metro 
faced. These included develop-
ing the right team, getting the 
right governance, frequent con-
sultation with stakeholders, lis-
tening to the market and being 
clear on what was wanted, and 
being innovative. 
 The projectôs business 
case outlines a return of $1.20 
for every $1 spent on the project 
and $1 billion in community 
benefits.  
 The project is not without 
its critics who question project 
costs and Canberraôs capacity 
to support such expenditure. 
The ACT Government, however, 
continues to be steadfastly com-
mitted to the project.       
 Check on Capital Metroôs 
webpage for more information 
about the  Light Rail project. 
www.capitalmetro.act.gov.au. 

involve a host of disciplines in-
cluding traffic engineering, as-
set management, land use, 
transport planning and road 
safety, and have to be aligned 
with regional and State plans.. 
 He told SEATS delegates 
these strategies for about 100 
or so corridors across the State 
will be rolled out over the next 
four years. One has already 
been done for the Newell High-
way. óItôs the first one weôve 
done through the current deliv-
ery model,ô he said. 
 óThe Corridor Strategy for 
the Princes Highway from Yal-
lah, south of Wollongong, to the 
Victorian border is almost ready 
to go out for consultation. We 
would like feedback from Coun-
cils and the community once it 
is released.ô 
 The Picton Road Corridor 
Strategy will follow soon after. 
 David Wilsonôs presenta-
tion is on SEATSô website. 



What is SEATS? 
 

South East  Australian Transport 
Strategy (SEATS) aims to stimulate 
and facilitate investment in transport 
and infrastructure in south eastern 
NSW, eastern Victoria and the ACT.  
Its 52 members represent  councils, 
industry and other organisations from 
Wollongong to Dandenong.  
 

SEATS turns 20  

S EATS celebrates 20 years at its 
August meeting, also AGM. EO 

John Duscher is collecting informa-
tion about the early days. If you can 
assist, please ring 0488 026 435.  
 

Network Strategy 
SEATS óBibleô - its Network Strategy 
- is being updated by Ralf Kastan of 
Kastan Consulting. An initial draft 
should be ready for the next meeting.  
 

SEATS treasurer retires 
Gordon Charles (East Gippsland) 
was given a fond farewell at the last 
meeting when he retired as SEATS 
treasurer, a position held since 2013. 
 

SEATS meetings 
20-21 August: Hosted by Baw Baw 
Shire Council at Warragul. 
12-13 November: Hosted by Goul-
burn-Mulwaree Council at Goulburn. 

2016 
18-19 February: Victoria. TBA. 
18-19 May: Hosted by Shellharbour 
City Council at Shellharbour 
August: Victoria. TBA. 
17-18 November: Bega Valley Shire 
Council at Bega. 

SEATS Executive  
 

Chairman Cr Jeanette Harding 
(South Gippsland), Deputy Chair-
man Cr Sue Whelan OAM 
(Queanbeyan), Sec. Cr Graeme Mid-
dlemiss (La Trobe), Acting Treasurer 
Mark Burnett (East Gippsland). 
Victorian representatives: Cr Bob 
Wenger (Wellington), Cr Deb Brown 
(Baw Baw), Cr Marianne Pelz (East 
Gippsland). 
NSW representatives: Cr Bob 
Stewart (Bombala ), Cr Neil Burn-
side (Eurobodalla), Greg Pullen 
(Shoalhaven).  
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T he Victorian Governmentôs infrastructure priorities af-
fecting the SEATSô region were 
outlined by Harvey Dinelli of 
DEDJTR at the SEATS meeting.  
 He also said its clear pri-
orities wrt regional transport are 
to support regional economic 
development. This includes:  

 Coordination of multiple trans-
p o r t  a g e n c y  p l a n n in g 
(including councils) to support 
economic growth and industry 
competitiveness 

S EATS delegates toured two 
major ACT infrastructure 

projects during the recent Can-
berra meeting ï Majura Park-
way (Fulton Hogan project) and 
the Cotter Dam enlargement. 
 Many were impressed to 
be among the first to drive on 
Majura Parkwayôs new 
southbound carriageway from 
the Federal Highway, opened 
just  hours before. 
 Members of Fulton Ho-
ganôs Project Team, Bill Stewart 
and Carlos Pinho, explained the 
scale, complexity and chal-
lenges of this project. It is the 
largest construction project in 
the ACT to date, costing $288m. 
 It will link the Federal and 
Monaro Highways, enabling 
freight and through traffic to by-
pass Canberra city over 11.5km 
of dual carriageway with a 

SEATS tours Majura and Cotter 

100kph speed limit. The 
southbound of the two bridges 
over Molonglo River is still under 
construction. 
 When completed mid 2016, 
Majura Parkway will significantly 
improve access to national and 
regional freight routes and to 
Canberra Airport. 
 Our hosts GHD then took 
SEATS delegates to Cotter Dam 
to look at the damôs enlargement, 
completed in late 2013. GHD was 
the design partner in the Bulk 
Water Alliance that carried out 
the works.  
 Enlargement was prompted 
by the 1990s drought. A new 
80m high dam was built 100m 
downstream of the existing dam, 
increasing the Damôs capacity to 
76GL, nearly twenty times its 
original size. This increased ACT 
Water storage  capacity by 35%. 

Delegates were impressed with construction of the 250m long incrementally 
launched segmented twin bridge over Morshead Drive and Molonglo River, built by 
Fulton Hogan (also did Gerringongôs). Photo 2014, courtesy Fulton Hogan. 

 Greater use of higher-
productivity freight vehicles 
 Enhanced last/first miles of 
supply chains 
 Asset management strategies 
to improve freight efficiency 
 Connect communities to jobs, 
services and social activities 
 Address freight bottlenecks, 
particularly in towns and cities 
 Rail upgrades to meet growing 
passenger demand and encour-
age more freight onto rail 
 Improve liveability in regions.  

Vic Government outlines its priorities 


